# Food Insecurity and Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions among Adults

by

Meng Ding

A thesis submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Auburn University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Science

> Auburn, Alabama May 6, 2012

Key words: food insecurity; undiagnosed prediabetes; undiagnosed hypertension; undiagnosed hyperlipedimia

Copyright 2012 by Meng Ding

# Approved by

Claire A. Zizza, Chair, Associate Professor of Nutrition, Dietetics, and Hospitality Management Norbert Wilson, Associate Professor of Agricultural Economics and Rural Sociology Kyungmi Kim, Assistant Professor of Nutrition, Dietetics, and Hospitality Management Richard A. Seals, Assistant Professor of Economics Kimberly Blake, Assistant Professor of Pharmacy Care Systems

#### Abstract

The purpose of this thesis is to examine the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions, including prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, among adults (20-64y). Food security status was assessed by the ten items for adults from Food Security Survey Module. Undiagnosed chronic conditions were determined by comparing self-reported information with clinical examination evidence. The clinical definition for prediabetes was fasting plasma glucose = 100-125 mg/dl or A1C =5.7-6.4%, for hypertension was blood pressure  $\geq$  140/90 mm Hg, and hyperlipidemia was defined by several criteria, including triglyceride, LDL, HDL and total cholesterol. Food insecure adults were more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes (odds ratio 1.49, 95% CI 1.17-1.88). The relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia no longer existed after adjusting for confounding variables. These results indicate that food insecure adults may not know their risk status for diabetes. Screening for diabetes in food insecure populations appears to be warranted.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to express the deepest appreciation to Dr. Claire A. Zizza, my major advisor, who has the attitude and substance of a genius: she continually and convincingly conveyed a spirit of adventure in regard to research and scholarship, and an excitement in regard to teaching. I am thankful for her invaluable guidance, encouragement and support throughout the course of the study. Without her dedication and persistent help this thesis would not have been possible.

I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Norbert Wilson, Dr. Kyungmi Kim, Dr. Richard Seals and Dr. Kimberly Blake for their time, constructive suggestions and assistance to my study. I am grateful to my parents, Yanhua Xue and An Ding, for their understanding, motivation and support during the course of this study. The congenial atmosphere of Auburn University is also greatly appreciated.

# Table of Contents

Abstractii
Acknowledgmentsiii
List of Tablesvi
List of Illustrationsvii
List of Abbreviationsviii
Chapter 1. General Introduction1
Chapter 2. Review of Literature
2.1 Food Insecurity
2.1.1 Definitions of Food Security and Insecurity
2.1.2 Measurement of Food Insecurity
2.1.3 Prevalence of Food Insecurity7
2.2 Food Insecurity and Chronic Conditions9
2.2.1 Health Consequences of Food Insecurity9
2.2.2 Food Insecurity and Obesity 10
2.2.3 Food Insecurity and Diabetes
2.2.4 Food Insecurity and Hypertension
2.2.5 Food Insecurity and Hyperlipidemia12
2.3 Food Insecurity and Diagnosis of Chronic Conditions
2.3.1 Definition of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

2.3.2 Prevalence and Consequences of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions20
2.3.3 Theoretical Frame Work to Explain Relationship
2.3.4 Factors Associated with Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions
Chapter 3. Adults Food Insecurity and Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions
3.1 Abstract
3.2 Introduction
3.3 Methods and Procedures
3.3.1 Study Sample
3.3.2 Measurement of Food Insecurity
3.3.3 Measurement of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions
3.3.3.1 Measurement of Undiagnosed Prediabetes
3.3.3.2 Measurement of Undiagnosed Hypertension
3.3.3.3 Measurement of Undiagnosed Hyperlipidemia
3.3.4 Statistical Analysis and Confounding Variables
3.4 Results
3.4.1 Sample Characteristics
3.4.2 Adults Food Security Status and Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions
3.5 Discussion
3.6 Conclusion
References
Appendix 1

# List of Tables

Table 1	 6
Table 2	 14
Table 3	 
Table 4	 
Table 5	 
Table 6	 
Table 7	 41
Table 8	 

# List of Illustrations

Illustration 1	
----------------	--

# List of Abbreviations

- AHA American Heart Association
- AHR Adjusted Hazard Ratio
- ARR Adjusted Risk Ratio
- AOR Adjusted Odds Ratio
- CAD Coronary Artery Disease
- CDC Centers for Disease Control
- CKD Chronic Kidney Disease
- CPS Current Population Survey
- CRR Crude Risk Ratio
- **CNSTAT** Committee on National Statistics
- FASEB Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology
- FPG Fasting plasma glucose
- FSS Food Security Supplement
- FSSM Food Security Survey Module
- IADLs Instrumental Activities of Daily Living
- LSRO Life Sciences Research Office
- NCHS National Center for Health Statistics
- NHANES National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey
- NPHS National Population Health Survey

MEC	Mobile Examination Centers
OR	Odds Ratio
PIR	Poverty Income Ratio
SE	Standard Error
SIPP	Survey of Income and Program Participations
USDA	United States Department of Agriculture
у	Year

#### Chapter 1 General Introduction

An estimated 14.5 percent (17.2 million) households in US were considered food insecurity throughout the entire year of 2010, involving 32.6 million adults (1). Food insecurity is defined as "the availability of nutritionally adequate and safe foods or the ability to acquire acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways is limited or uncertain" (2). A competing priorities theoretical model proposes that families with limited resources, such as low family income, have to make choices among subsistence needs and health care needs (2-4). Families with limited resources may be forced to pay for basic needs, such as food, health insurance, or other competing needs, rather than health care services (5).

Food insecure individuals may be vulnerable to poor health outcomes. Food insecurity has been linked to diabetes (6-11), obesity, depression, impaired physical performance and chronic disease (12-15), as well as self-reported poorer health (11). Results regarding the relationship between food insecurity and hypertension have not been consistent: some have linked food insecurity to hypertension (11, 14), whereas others observed no associations (7, 10, 16). Results regarding the link between food insecurity and hyperlipidemia are also not consistent, two studies found food insecure women were more likely to have abnormal levels of LDL and TRG (12), TC and HDL(17), whereas others reported no relationship (7, 16, 18).

Several factors, including age, race, education, language and insurance have been related to undiagnosed chronic conditions (19-25). Health insurance has been highlighted; people with no insurance and no routine health care were reported more likely to have undiagnosed diabetes (19), and individuals with undiagnosed hypertension and undiagnosed hyperlipidemia were found to lack health insurance(22, 25). Although food insecurity has been linked to several chronic conditions, no studies to our knowledge have examined the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions among a nationally representative sample.

The purpose of this thesis is to examine the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions, specifically prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, among non-elderly adults (20-64y) in the United States. Efforts to control and reduce the prevalence of chronic disease may be more effective when they are initiated early during the progression of these conditions. For this reason prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia are highlighted in this study. The hypotheses of this study are that food insecure adults are more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia.

## Chapter 2: Review of Literature

#### 2.1 Food Insecurity

#### 2.1.1 Definitions of Food Security and Insecurity

In the U.S., definitions of food security and insecurity have been developed by an expert panel from the Life Sciences Research Office (LSRO) of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology (FASEB) in 1989. According to the LSRO, food security was defined as, "Access by all people at all times to enough food for an active, healthy life and includes at a minimum: the ready availability of nutritionally adequate and safe foods, and the assured ability to acquire acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways."(2) The same group defined food insecurity as, "the availability of nutritionally adequate and safe foods or the ability to acquire acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways is limited or uncertain". The view of the National Research Council is that food insecurity results from social and economic problems that result in a lack of food. These might include a lack of physical access to food and the need to use emergency food supplies, scavenge or steal food, or other coping strategies (26). Voluntary fasting, dieting, or skipping meals do not fall under the definition of food insecurity.

#### 2.1.2 Measurement of Food Insecurity

In the U.S., the primary purpose of measuring food security is to monitor the extent and severity of food insecurity among households (1). Such measures provide timely surveillance of

food security status and permit the causes of food insecurity and the effects of food insecurity to be determined. This type of research should be used to develop food-related policy (1, 27).

Since 1995, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has included a food security questionnaire as a supplement to the U. S. Census Bureau's Current Population Survey (CPS) to measure the food security status of U.S. households. Known as the Food Security Supplement (FSS), the results of this questionnaire have been used to estimate food insecurity (27, 28). The FSS included a set of 70 questions divided into five major sections (29): 1) food expenditures; 2) minimum food spending needed; 3) food assistance program participation; 4) food sufficiency and food security (18 food security and hunger questions that are used to calculate the household food security scale); and 5) ways of coping with not having enough food (27). The Food and Nutrition Service of the USDA uses a stable, robust, and reliable 18-item Food Security Survey Module (FSSM) at the household level, which is a core module chosen from the 70 questions in the FSS (27, 30). The 18-item FSSM has not changed since the original survey was fielded in April 1995 and was chosen to meet several statistical assumptions (31). These assumptions include:

- 1) a scale in a single dimension,
- 2) multiple items that express severity,
- 3) severity captured across items instead of within items, and
- Guttman property, which is the affirmation of a more severe item should also mean that all less severe items were affirmed

The 18 items of the FSSM include a set of ten questions regarding households without children, to assess food security status among adults, and a set of eight questions to assess food insecurity among children (1). The severity of food insecurity ranges from worrying about food

expenditures to assessing the frequency of skipping or cutting meals or losing weight because of a lack of food over 12 months (30). The FSSM questions are given in Appendix 1 (1).

Although the FSSM exhibits good statistical "fit" that has remained unchanged over the years, the cut-off points of the scale and household food security categories that describe the severity of food insecurity were revised by the USDA (31). In 1995, to simplify the food security scale into a small set of categories for both policy and research purposes, the USDA began to use four food security categories: food secure, food insecure without hunger, food insecure with moderate hunger, and food insecure with severe hunger (28). In 1999, the term "marginal food security" was added to yield the terms shown in Table 1: fully food secure, marginally food secure, food insecure without hunger, and food insecure with hunger (30). However, use of the word "hunger" was debated by the 2006 Committee on National Statistics (CNSTAT) panel, which finally recommended food insecurity be described using labels without the word "hunger" (27). The committee noted that food insecurity was a household-level economic and social condition, whereas hunger was an individual-level physiological condition that may result from food insecurity (27). In response to the recommendation by the CNSTAT panel (32), the USDA introduced new terms to describe the severity of food insecurity to include full food security, marginal food security, low food security, and very low food security (33). Because the methods to assess household food security are unchanged, the 2005 categories can be compared with those used between 1999-2005 (Table 1) (32).

Table 1. The USDA U.S. Household Food Security Categories regarding Adults.

1999-2005		2006-2010		
Food security	Number of	Food security	Number of	
category	affirmative responses	category	affirmative responses	
Fully food secure	0 item	Fully food secure	0 item	
Marginal food	1-2 items	Marginal food	1-2 items	
security		security		
Food insecure	3-5 items	Low food security	3-5 items	
without hunger				
Food insecure with	6-10 items	Very low food	6-10 items	
hunger		security		

Sources: Carlson 1999; USDA 2000; USDA 2011

Several surveys, such as the CPS, the Survey of Income and Program Participation (SIPP), and the National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey (NHANES) incorporate the FSSM (27). The Current Population Survey-Food Security Supplement (CPS-FSS) is a reliable survey estimating the prevalence of food security insecurity in subpopulations and has widespread acceptance as an authoritative source of statistical information; however, the CPS does not collect data on health characteristics making it difficult to link food security status and health outcomes (29). The SIPP, conducted by the U. S. Census Bureau, interviews all household members ( $\geq 15$  y) and collects detailed social, economic, and some self-reported health information without clinical or laboratory health examination (27).

Starting in the 1960's, the NHANES, which collects health and nutrition data, has been conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) (34). The NHANES has become an annual survey since 1999 (35). While it has a smaller sample size than CPS, it is an important source of data to measure the relationship between food insecurity and health indicators(27)

#### 2.1.3 Prevalence of Food Insecurity

According to data collected by CPS-FSS, about 11.8 percent (12.2 million) households experienced food insecurity including 22 million civilian noninstitutionalized adults in the U.S. in 1998 (36). An estimated 14.5 percent (17.2 million) of U. S. households (32.6 million adults) were considered to be food insecure in 2010 (1). In food insecure households, individuals reported that it was difficult at some time during the year to provide enough food for all members due to a lack of money and other resources (37). Most food insecure households avoided substantial reductions or disruptions in food intake by using a variety of coping strategies, such as reducing the variety of the diet or participating in Federal food assistance programs (30, 38). Households with very low food security experienced disrupted eating patterns and reduced food intake, at least some time during that year (33). In 1999, about 10 percent of households were food insecure(36). This percentage was about 12 percent in 2004, 11 percent in 2007, and about 14.5 percent in 2010 (1).

The CPS found variation in the prevalence of food insecurity in different subpopulations and among states (38). Food insecurity was more likely to exist in those households with incomes below the official poverty line, and less likely in those households with incomes above 185 percent of the poverty line (37, 38). Rates of food insecurity were higher than the national average for households with children, with a single parent, or those that were black or Hispanic (1, 37). Households located in principal cities of metropolitan areas had higher rates of food insecurity than the national average, and the prevalence of food insecurity was higher in the South and West than in the Midwest and Northeast (1).

Due to the variation in prevalence of food insecurity in different subpopulations reported by national surveys, researchers in this field have conducted studies to identify factors that contribute to the prevalence of food insecurity in the U.S. In previous studies, numerous causes have been identified, including low-income status, non-citizenship, unemployment, low education levels, minority race, poor physical status, limited accessibility to healthy food outlets, single-female headed households, households with three or more children, rented housing, central metro area and deprivation of socio-economic resources(1, 38-42). These factors often provoke a lack of money and other resources that may lead to food insecurity through changes in dietary intake or food behaviors.

#### 2.2 Food Insecurity and Chronic Conditions

#### 2.2.1 Health Consequences of Food Insecurity

Campbell noted consequences of food insecurity, including hunger, malnutrition, and poor physical health and overall quality of life either directly or indirectly through nutritional status (43). Subsequent to Campbell's work, researchers have reported on the health consequences of food insecurity. The following discussion will review the relationship between food insecurity and various health outcomes, including nutritional status, physical and mental health (11-13, 41, 44-49).

Food insecure persons have reported consuming less expensive foods, which typically have low nutrient density (50, 51). The diets of food insecure individuals have diets that are high in refined grains, added sugars and saturated /trans fats and have low nutrient density. Food insecurity has been linked to disrupted eating patterns, particularly skipping meals (52). However skipping meals did not translate into lower energy intakes. Women who were food insecure without hunger were reported to have more energy contributed from meals that were eaten and snacking than food secure women. Compared with food insecure persons, food insecure persons consumed lower levels of fruits, vegetables, dairy products (17, 47, 53). Rose found that individuals from food-insufficient households consumed less of most vitamins and minerals than did member of other households, which could increase the risk of nutrient deficiencies (41). Compared with their food-sufficient counterparts, adults from food-insufficient families had lower serum concentrations of vitamin A, vitamin E, and three carotenoids ( $\alpha$ -carotene,  $\beta$ -cryptoxanthin and lutein/zeaxanthin) (17).

Food insecurity has been linked to obesity, depression, impaired physical performance, poor self-reported health status, food allergies (12-15). Food insecure persons were reported to

have multiple chronic conditions, including heart disease, diabetes, high blood pressure (11, 47, 54). Recent findings of the relationships between food insecurity and obesity, diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia are presented in Table 2 and are briefly reviewed in the following discussion.

#### 2.2.2 Food Insecurity and Obesity

The association of food insecurity and obesity has been underscored by Dietz's hypothesis that physiological adaptation caused by food insufficiency could result in increased body fat (55). In recent years, studies have been conducted examining the association between food insecurity and obesity. Overall, food insecure adults were more likely to be obese than food secure counterparts (56). Primarily, intermediate levels of food insecurity have the positive relationship between food insecurity and obesity (57, 58). Among women, food insecurity and obesity are confirmed to be strongly and positively related (56). Food insecurity was significantly associated with obese mothers (59-61). Among men, some studies have found associations between food insecurity and obesity (57, 58), whereas others have found contradictory results (11). Tayie and Zizza reported that percentage of body fat, BMI and height were lower as food insecurity of male adults intensified(13). The mechanisms responsible for the association between food insecurity and obesity have not been clearly established.

#### 2.2.3 Food Insecurity and Diabetes

Of the studies examining the relationship between food insecurity and type 1 and/or 2 diabetes, six studies found a relationship whereas two found no relationship (6-11, 14). The presence of type 2 diabetes mellitus has been measured in several different manners: self-

reported, concentration of casual blood glucose, HbA1c, and fasting blood glucose. Food insecure respondents were more likely to have both self-reported or clinical evidence (fasting blood glucose $\geq$ 126 mg/dl) diabetes than food secure respondents (9, 10). In a rural Ohio study, adults who have self-reported diabetes were significantly more likely to live in food insecure households (37.9%) than in food secure households (25.8%) ( $\chi^2 = 19.3$ , P < .001) (7). They also found that adults with an HbA1c level >7% (33.9%) were more likely to come from food insecure households than adults with HbA1c  $\leq$ 7% (22.5%) (P = .053). Seligman et al. stated that food insecurity was associated with clinical evidence of diabetes (Adjusted Risk Ratio (ARR) 2.42; 95% CI, 1.44–4.08), but not with self-reported diabetes (ARR 1.19; 95% CI, 0.89–1.58) (14). The risk of clinical diabetes among those who did not self-report a diagnosis of diabetes also appeared higher among adults living in food-insecure households than in food-secure households (Crude Risk Ratio (CRR) 2.73; 95% CI, 1.34–5.58) (14). One possible reason for this observation might be some of the individuals suffering diabetes were undiagnosed and the undiagnosed condition might relate to food insecurity. Hunger participants were also more likely to report chronic illness than their counterparts, including self-reported diabetes (P < .001) (6). In Canada, a National Population Health Survey (NPHS) study found individuals in food-insecure households were more likely to report multiple chronic conditions than those in food secure households, including self-reported diabetes (Adjusted Odds Ratio (AOR) 1.8; 95% CI, 1.2–2.6) (11). Another study from Canada reported that the mean HbA1c concentration was higher in people from food-insecure households compared with those from food-secure households (8). In contrast to all of these findings, Weigel et al. (16) and Parker et al. (18), observed no association between food insecurity and diabetes.

#### 2.2.4 Food Insecurity and Hypertension

Three studies have reported an association between food insecurity and hypertension among adults (11, 14, 18); while three found no association (7, 10, 16). Hypertension was measured as self-reported hypertension or by sphygmomanometer test of systolic and /or diastolic blood pressure. Seligman et al. analyzed NHANES 1999-2004 and found food insecurity was related to both self-reported hypertension (ARR 1.20; 95% CI, 1.04–1.38) and clinical-evidence hypertension (ARR 1.21; 95% CI, 1.04–1.41) (14). Vozoris et al. (11) observed individuals in food insecure households were more likely to report high blood pressure than those in food secure households (AOR 1.6; 95% CI, 1.2–2.1). Systolic blood pressure differed by food security status (P<.05) (18), however, diastolic blood pressure was not found to have difference by food security status (P> .05) (7). Other studies also drew a conclusion that there was no significant association between food secure and food insecure individuals having hypertension (10, 16).

#### 2.2.5 Food Insecurity and Hyperlipidemia

There were three studies observed associations between food insecurity and hyperlipidemia (12, 14, 17), whereas three found no association (7, 16, 18). Hyperlipidemia were determined by self-report or by testing concentration of blood lipid, such as HDL, LDL, TG and TC. Tayie and Zizza (12) demonstrated that the associations between food insecurity and hyperlipidemia were not consistent: among men, food insecurity was not related to hyperlipidemia; compared with food secure women, marginally food secure women were more likely to have abnormal levels of LDL (AOR, 1.85; P=0.045) and TRG/HDL ratio (AOR, 1.91; P=0.046); women who were food insecure without hunger were more likely to have abnormal

levels of TRG (AOR, 1.90; P=0.041). Another NHANES study found that food insecure younger adults (20-59 y) had lower serum concentrations of TC (p=0.05), while food insecure older adults had lower serum concentrations of HDL (p=0.03), compared with their age groups counterparts (17). Food insecurity was also observed to be associated with self-reported hyperlipidemia (ARR 1.30; 95% CI, 1.09–1.55), but not with clinical-evidence hyperlipidemia (P = 0.4) (14). Three studies observed no association between food insecurity and hyperlipidemia (7, 16, 18). Table 2. Studies on relationship between food insecurity and chronic conditions.

Author & Date	Population	Subjects	Food Insecurity Measurement	Chronic Conditions Measurement	Main Findings
			Food Insecurity an	nd Diabetes	
Holben and Pheley 2006	Rural Ohio Cross-sectional	N=2580 Adults (average 44.7y)	Household Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Self-reported diabetes; clinical measurement: blood glucose, and HbA1c	HbA1c were significantly greater among adults from food-insecure households. People who reported having diabetes were significantly more likely to live in food-insecure households (37.9%) than in food-secure households (25.8%) ( $\chi 2 = 19.3$ , P < .001).
Marjerrison et al. 2010	Nova Scotia, Canada Cross-sectional	N=183 Children (≤18y)	Household Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement: HbA1c	The mean HbA1c concentration was higher in the children from food- insecure households compared with those from food-secure households (9.5%, 2.13%  vs  8.96%, 1.50%; P = .039). No association between food insecure children and DM.
Parker and Widome 2010	NHANES 1999-2006 Cross-sectional	N=6138 adults N=3113 adolescents	Household food insecurity: 18- item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement: Glucose > 110 mg/dL; self-reported diabetes	No association
Seligman et al. 2007	NHANES 1999-2002 Cross-sectional	N=4,423 Adults (>20y)	Household Food insecurity: 10-item adults USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement: diabetes; self- report diabetes	Diabetes prevalence in the food secure, mildly food insecure, and severely food insecure categories was 11.7%, 10.0%, and 16.1%. Severely food insecure adults were more likely to have

					diabetes (AOR 2.1, 95% CI 1.1-4.0, p =0.02)
Seligman et	NHANES	N=5094	Household	Clinical	Food insecurity was associated with
al.	1999-2004	Low-income	Food insecurity:	measurement:	laboratory or examination evidence of
2010	Cross-sectional	adults (18-03y)	ISDA FSSM	(lasting glucose>126	2 32) but not self-reported diabetes
			USDA I SSIM	mg/dl): self-	(ARR 1 19: 95% CL 0 89–1 58) The
				reported use of	association with laboratory evidence of
				insulin or oral	diabetes did not reach significance in
				hypoglycemic	the fully adjusted model unless they
				medication);	used a stricter definition of food
				Self-reported	insecurity (ARR 2.42; 95% CI, 1.44–
Terrell 2000	NHANES	N-15 100	Household	Self-reported	4.00). Food insecure respondents were 1 /16
Terren 2007	1999-2004	Adults	Food insecurity:	diabetes	times more likely to have diabetes
	Cross-sectional	(average 45y)	18-item USDA		than food secure respondents.
			FSSM		
Vozoris	Cycle 2	N=81,804	Household food	Self-reported	Individuals from food-insufficient
2003	NPHS in	Respondents	insufficient: 3-	diabetes	households had significantly higher
	Canada		item of USDA		odds of multiple chronic conditions.
	Cross-sectional		FSSM		Individuals in food-insufficient
					report diabetes
Weigel et al	California	N= 100	Food insecurity:	Self-reported	No association
2007	Agricultural	migrant and	18-item USDA	diabetes;	
	Worker's	seasonal	FSSM	fasting blood	
	Health Survey	farmworker		glucose (>100	
	Cross-sectional	(MSFW) from		mg/dL)	
		U.S.–Mexico			
		border			

# Food Insecurity and Hypertension

Holben 2006	Rural Ohio Cross-sectional	N=2580 Women and men (average 44.7y)	Household Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement: diastolic blood pressure	Diastolic blood pressure did not differ by food security status ( $P > .05$ )
Parker and Widome 2010	NHANES 1999-2006 Cross-sectional	N=6138 adults N=3113 adolescents	Household food insecurity: 18- item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement (blood pressure > 130/85 mm Hg)	Systolic blood pressure was difference by food security status
Vozoris 2003	Cycle 2 (1996/ 1997) NPHS in Canada Longitudinal and Cross- sectional	N= 81,804 Respondents	Household food insufficient: 3- item of USDA FSSM	Self-reported blood pressure condition	Individuals from food-insufficient households had significantly higher odds of multiple chronic conditions. Individuals in food-insufficient households were also more likely to report high blood pressure.
Seligman et al. 2010	NHANES 1999-2004 Cross-sectional	N=5094 Low-income adults (18-65y)	Household Food insecurity: 6-item adults USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement (SBP>140 mm Hg or DBP>90 mm Hg); self- reported use of antihypertensive medication; Self-reported hypertension	Food insecurity was associated with self-reported hypertension (ARR 1.20; 95% CI, 1.04–1.38). Food insecurity was also associated with laboratory or examination evidence of hypertension (ARR 1.21; 95% CI, 1.04–1.41)

Terrell 2009	NHANES 1999-2004 Cross-sectional	N=15,199 Adults (average 45y)	Household Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Self-reported hypertension	There was no significant association between food secure and food insecure individuals having HTN.
Weigel et al. 2007	California Agricultural Worker's Health Survey Cross-sectional	N= 100 migrant and seasonal farmworker (MSFW) from U.SMexico border	Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Self-reported hypertension ; Clinical measurement (blood pressure ≥130/85 mmHg)	No association

# Food Insecurity and Hyperlipidemia

Dixon et al.	NHANES III	N=10,768	Household	Clinical	Older adults from food-insufficient
2001	Cross-sectional	adults (20-59	Food	measurement:	families had lower serum
		y)	insufficiency	serum total,	concentrations of HDL cholesterol
		N=5143 adults		LDL, HDL	(p=0.03). Younger adults from food-
		(≥60 y)		cholesterol,	insufficient families had lower serum
				triglycerides	concentrations of total cholesterol
					(p=0.05).
Holben 2006	Rural Ohio	N=2580	Household	Clinical	Total cholesterol did not differ by food
	Cross-sectional	Women and	Food insecurity:	measurement:	security status ( $P > .05$ )
		men (average	18-item USDA	total cholesterol	
		44.7y)	FSSM		
Doulton and		N_6129 adulta	Household food	Clinical	No according
Widome	1000 2006	N=0136 adults $N=3113$	insecurity: 18	Chillean	No association
2010	1999-2000	N-JIIJ	insecurity. 10-	(TC > 150)	
2010	Cross-sectional	adolescents	nem USDA	$(10 \ge 150)$	
			FSSM	mg/ml; HDL <	

Seligman et al. 2010	NHANES 1999-2004 Cross-sectional	N=5094 Low-income adults (18-65y)	Household Food insecurity: 6-item adults USDA FSSM	40 mg/ml in men; HDL < 50 mg/ml in women) Clinical measurement (TC $\geq$ 240mg/dL or fasting LDL $\geq$ 160mg/dL or self-reported use of lipid-lowering therapy); Self-reported hyperlipidemia	Food insecurity was associated with self-reported hyperlipidemia (ARR 1.30; 95% CI, 1.09–1.55). The association between household food insecurity and clinical evidence of hyperlipidemia was not significant ( $P = 0.4$ ).
Tayie 2009	NHANES 1999-2002 Cross-sectional	n=5549 Adults (18-50y)	Household Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement (HDL, LDL, TC, TRG, and LDL/HDL, TC/HDL, TRG/HDL ratio)	Among men, food insecurity did not associate with hyperlipidemia. Marginally food secure women were more likely to have abnormal levels of LDL and TRG/HDL ratio. Women who were food insecure without hunger were more likely to have abnormal levels of TRG.
Weigel et al. 2007	California Agricultural Worker's Health Survey Cross-sectional	N= 100 migrant and seasonal farmworker (MSFW) households living on the U.S.–Mexico border	Food insecurity: 18-item USDA FSSM	Clinical measurement (Fasting blood total cholesterol, HDL, triglycerides)	No association

#### 2.3 Food Insecurity and Diagnosis of Chronic Conditions

#### 2.3.1 Definition of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

Among studies concerning prevalence and consequences of undiagnosed chronic conditions or factors related to undiagnosed chronic conditions, the consensus definition is: clinical evidence of chronic condition to define disease presence and participants' lack of awareness of disease state based on self-report (20, 23, 25, 62-64). However, differences among studies exist because researchers have employed different criteria to clinically define chronic conditions (diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia), These differences in criteria are a result of updated guidelines for the identification and treatment of diseases (14, 18, 23, 62, 63, 65-67).

For the clinicaldefinition of diabetes, some studies defined it as fasting plasma glucose  $(FPG) \ge 126 \text{ mg/dl} (7 \text{ mmol/L}) (14, 63, 66)$ , while some preferred FPG  $\ge 140 \text{ mg/dl} (62)$ . Cosson et al. (67) reported large proportion of diabetes would be undiagnosed when only measuring FPG and/or HbA1c in overweight or obese patients. American Diabetes Association (65) recommended that one could be classified as having diabetes if an individual met at least one of the following three clinical evidences: 1) Casual plasma glucose concentration  $\ge 200 \text{ mg/dl}$ ; or 2) FPG  $\ge 126 \text{ mg/dl}$ ; or 3) 2-hour post load glucose  $\ge 200 \text{ mg/dl}$ . They also defined pre-diabetes as glucose levels do not meet criteria for diabetes, yet are higher than those considered normal (FPG= 100-125 mg/dl; or 2-hour post load glucose= 140-199 mg/dl; or A1c= 5.7-6.4%).

An overarching clinical definition of hypertension was Blood Pressure (BP)  $\geq$  140/90 mm Hg. More rigorous criteria might exist for some groups in analyses (e.g., it is usually defined as BP  $\geq$  130/80 mm Hg) (23, 63). Parker and Widome (18) used BP  $\geq$  130/85 mm Hg as definition of hypertension in NHANES data analysis. According to the guideline released from American Heart Association (AHA) Task Force released in 2007, the definition of hypertension was  $BP \ge$  140/90 mm Hg (68).

There is no consensus clinical definition for hyperlipidemia for research purposes. Tayie and Zizza (12) defined hyperlipidemia by measuring high-density lipoprotein (HDL), lowdensity lipoprotein (LDL), total cholesterol (TC), triglyceride (TRG), as well as the ratio of LDL/HDL, TC/HDL, TRG/HDL, while some studies only measured TC level (7, 22, 63). The National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) released in 2002 report recommended the criteria as LDL-cholesterol  $\geq$  130mg/dl (69). Fryar et al. used total cholesterol  $\geq$  240 mg/dl to define hyperlipidemia in their study (63). Kompoti et al found triglycerides  $\geq$  150 mg/dl or HDL-cholesterol <40 for men and <50 for women were the strongest indicators for the presence of hyperlipidemia (70).

#### 2.3.2 Prevalence and Consequences of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

According to an official report from CDC released in 2010, nearly half (45%) of U.S. adults (>20y) had at least one of three diagnosed or undiagnosed chronic conditions—diabetes, hypertension or hyperlipidemia based on NHANES 1999-2006 (63). More than one in seven adults (15%) had at least one undiagnosed chronic condition: 3% adults had undiagnosed diabetes, 8% adults had undiagnosed hypertension and 8% adults had undiagnosed hyperlipidemia (63).

In 2010, the prevalence of diabetes was 8.3% (25.8 million) among the U.S. population, including 7.0 million people having undiagnosed diabetes (71). Evidences indicates this prevalence has been increasing over time (71, 72). Diabetes was reported to be the leading cause

of blindness, end-stage renal disease, and lower-extremity amputations, as well as a risk factor for Coronary Artery Disease (CAD) and stroke (73). Research indicates that undiagnosed diabetes is related to total mortality (Adjusted Hazard Ratio (AHR) 1.69, 95% CI 1.17-2.46) and cardiovascular mortality (AHR 2.45, 95% CI 1.58-3.81) during a 7-year follow-up (74). Since the latent stage for diabetes is likely to be long and diabetes-related complications may develop and progress prior to the time of diagnosis, undiagnosed diabetes is a major public health concern (73, 75).

As IOM reported in 2010, about 73 million Americans, nearly one third adults, had hypertension (76). Undiagnosed hypertension was the focus of this thesis because hypertension is the second leading cause of death in the United States (76). It is one of the major risk factors for CAD, strokes and renal failure, particularly when hypertension is undiagnosed (69, 77).

Hyperlipidemia is common among non-delderly adults. In2005-2008, about 23% adults (20-64y) had hyperlipidemia (defined as high total cholesterol) (22). Kuklina and colleagues (78) reported that among adults with elevated LDL-C levels, 36% were unscreened and 25% had been screened but not told the results during 2005-2006. Hyperlipidemia has been recognized as a major contributing factor for the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis, which can increase the risk for CAD (79), particularly when undiagnosed (69, 77).

#### 2.3.3 Theoretical Frame Work to Explain Relationship

Several theoretical models have been proposed regarding the concept of competing priorities, which assumes that families with limited resources have to make choices among subsistence needs and health care needs (2-4). Gelberg-Andersen Behavioral Model for

Vulnerable Population (3) provides a framework of "predisposing", "enabling" and "need" factors which influence use of health care services and ultimately health outcome. Individuals with limited resources, such as low family income, may be forced to pay for basic needs, such as food, health insurance, or other competing needs, rather than health care services (5). Gorton et al. (80) reviewed the environmental factors influencing food security, including economic, socio-cultural, and political influences on household food security. The theoretical model for relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions used for this study is shown in Illustration 1.

Illustration 1. Theoretical model for relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions.



Adapted from: Gelberg, 2000; Andersen, 1995

#### 2.3.4 Factors Associated with Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

Several factors, including demographic, socio-cultural and economic influences, have been reported to be related to undiagnosed chronic conditions (19-25). In the U.S. similar rates of having one or more of the three undiagnosed conditions (diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia), were observed among adults of different races/ethnicities (63).

Individuals without insurance (OR 2.6, 95% CI 1.0-6.6) and without routine health care (OR 4.5, 95% CI 1.4-14.1) were reported more likely to have undiagnosed diabetes (19). Type of insurance, number of times receiving health care in the past year, and routine patterns of health care utilization were also associated with undiagnosed diabetes (81). Individuals with obesity were more likely to have undiagnosed diabetes (OR 1.95, 95% CI 1.01-3.76) (Wilder, 2005). However, Wee and colleagues (82) observed there was no association between obesity and undiagnosed diabetes. The prevalence of chronic kidney disease (CKD) (29.8%) was significantly higher among people with undiagnosed diabetes than those with diagnosed diabetes (P<0.001) (24). In elderly adults, undiagnosed diabetes was related to history of hypertension, higher BMI, and larger waist circumference (21). In other work, undiagnosed diabetes was not related to adult's education level or family income (20).

Participants with undiagnosed hypertension were more likely not to have health insurance (22, 25). Undiagnosed hypertension has also been reported related to age, gender, and access to health care (25). Adults without recent contact with a health professional (e.g., more than 5 years vs less than 1 year) were much more likely to have undiagnosed hypertension (AOR=5.28, 95% CI 2.72-10.24). Mexican American participants who used Spanish more often than English were more likely to have undiagnosed hypertension (AOR 2.2, 95% CI 1.3–3.6) (23). Undiagnosed hypertension was more likely among individuals who were young, male, and smokers, and had

fewer visits to a physician, and fewer difficulties with instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs), to diagnosed hypertensive counterparts (23).

Lack of health insurance has been linked to undiagnosed hyperlipidemia among adults (22, 25). Undiagnosed hyperlipidemia was also associated with being young, Black and less access to health care (25). Adults without recent contact with a health professional were much more likely to have undiagnosed hyperlipidemia (AOR=4.76, 2.07-10.92) (25).

For all three conditions, diabetes mellitus, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, lack of health insurance, higher BMI, age, gender have been shown to be predictors of individuals knowing their disease status. Other factors, such as education level, have not been found to be related. One interesting point is that income was related to undiagnosed hyperlipidemia but was not related to undiagnosed diabetes mellitus.

# Chapter 3 Adult Food Insecurity and Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

#### 3.1 Abstract

The purpose of this thesis is to examine the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions, including prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, among adults (20-64y). Food security status was assessed by the ten items for adults from Food Security Survey Module. Undiagnosed chronic conditions were determined by comparing self-reported information with clinical examination evidence. The clinical definition for prediabetes was fasting plasma glucose = 100-125 mg/dl or A1C =5.7-6.4%, for hypertension was blood pressure  $\geq$  140/90 mm Hg, and hyperlipidemia was defined by several criteria, including triglyceride, LDL, HDL and total cholesterol. Food insecure adults was more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes (odds ratio 1.49, 95% CI 1.17-1.88). The relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia no longer existed after adjusting for confounding variables. These results indicate that food insecure adults may not know their risk status for diabetes. Screening for diabetes in food insecure populations appears to be warranted.

### 3.2 Introduction

Throughout 2010, an estimated 32.6 million adults in US were considered food insecure (1), which means "the availability of nutritionally adequate and safe foods or the ability to acquire acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways is limited or uncertain" (2). In food insecure

households, individuals reported that it was difficult at some time during the year to provide enough food for all members due to a lack of money and other resources (1). Several theoretical models have been proposed regarding the concept of competing priorities, which assumes that families with limited resources have to make choices among subsistence needs and health care needs (2-4). Individuals with limited resources, such as low family income, may be forced to pay for basic needs, such as food, health insurance, or other competing needs, rather than health care services (5).

The consequences of food insecurity include hunger, malnutrition, and poor physical health and overall quality of life either directly or indirectly through nutritional status (43). Chronic conditions, including diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia have reported to be risk factors of increasing coronary artery disease, particularly when undiagnosed (69, 73, 76, 77, 79).

There were no study examining relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia. Food insecure individuals were reported significantly more likely to have multiple chronic conditions (13).Of the previous studies examining the relationship between food insecurity and diabetes, most studies found positive relationships (6-11, 14). Seligman et al. observed food insecurity was associated with clinical evidence of diabetes, but not with self-reported diabetes (14). Previous studies about relationship between food insecurity with hypertension and hyperlipidemia are not consistent, that is some found an association, some reported not (7, 10-12, 14, 16-18).

The purpose of this study is to examine the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions, including prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, among non-elderly adults (20-64y) in the United States. Efforts to control and reduce the prevalence of chronic disease may be more effective when they are initiated early during the progression of

these conditions. For this reason prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia are highlighted in this study. The data used for this purpose were from National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2008 and logistic regression models were conducted to estimate the relationship separately.

# 3.3 Methods and Procedures

#### 3.3.1 Study Sample

The present study is based on five cycles of the continuous NHANES 1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006 and 2007-2008 (NHANES 1999-2008). The NHANES are crosssectional nationally representative health and nutrition surveys of the noninstitutionalized U.S. civilian population aged 2 months and older. The NHANES are conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS), Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), using a stratified, multistage probability cluster design with oversampling of minorities, children, and the elderly. Sampling and survey design information were described in detail elsewhere (83). Data are released in a two-year cycle to protect confidentiality and increase statistical reliability. The surveys consist of interviewer-administered questionnaires conducted in participants' homes, standardized physical examinations conducted in specially equipped Mobile Examination Centers (MECs), and laboratory tests utilizing blood and urine specimens provided by participants during the physical examination (34).

Individuals under 20 years were excluded in our study because of low prevalence of chronic diseases. Elderly adults (> 65y) were also excluded, because age is a strong predictor and chronic conditions are great higher among elderly adults. We excluded pregnant and lactating

women who had positive laboratory pregnancy test or self-reported pregnant and self-reported lactating, because pregnancy and lactating may affect some clinical variables used to determine undiagnosed chronic conditions. After checking the availability of data on age, BMI, PIR, sex, race, health insurance status, education levels, clinic laboratory tests and self-reported questionnaire about chronic conditions, the analytical sample sizes for estimating the relationships between food security status and undiagnosed prediabetes, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia were 10775, 13194 and 10721, respectively.

The protocols of the survey were approved by NCHS Ethics Review Board and informed consent was obtained from all subjects (84). The protocol for our study was approved by the Institutional Review Board, Office of Human Subjects Research, Auburn University.

#### 3.3.2 Measurement of Food Insecurity

Food and Nutrition Service in USDA has been using a stable, robust, and reliable 18-item Household Food Security Survey Module (FSSM) at household level. The FSSM is based on the LSRO concept of food insecurity which occurs whenever the availability of nutritionally adequate and safe foods or the ability to acquire acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways is limited or uncertain (2, 27, 30). One adult in a household was interviewed and the questions referred to all household members. Adult food security status was measured by ten items from the 18-item FSSM. Adult food security status was assigned to food security categories as fully food security (reported yes to none of the items), marginal food security (responded yes to 1-2 items), low food security (responded yes to 3-5 items) and very low food security (responded yes to 6-10 items) (85, 86). These categories were the same as those used for the household measure, but they utilized only household and adult items (85, 86).

#### 3.3.3 Measurement of Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

An undiagnosed chronic condition is defined by comparing clinical evidence to selfreported information (62, 63, 72). The definition of undiagnosed chronic conditions is shown in Table 3. In questionnaire file from NHANES 1999-2008, participants were interviewed regarding whether or not they have been told by health care provider that they had a chronic condition. The clinical evidence to determine disease status was obtained from MEC examination data file and laboratory data file. Laboratory component data included findings from analyses of blood samples collected from participants.

#### 3.3.3.1 Measurement of Undiagnosed Prediabetes

During the household interview participants were asked whether a doctor or health care professional had ever told them they had any of the following: prediabetes, impaired fasting glucose, impaired glucose tolerance, borderline diabetes or blood sugar is higher than normal but not high enough to be called diabetes or sugar diabetes. Clinical evidences are based on concentrations of fasting plasma glucose and the percentage of blood glycohemoglobin (A1C) was obtained from NHANES laboratory file. The fasting glucose blood test was performed on participants who were examined in the morning session, after a 9 hour fast(87). Concentration of fasting plasma glucose. Glycated proteins differ from non-glycated proteins by the attachment of a sugar moiety(s) at various binding sites by means of a ketoamine bond. Glycohemoglobin thus contains 1,2-cis-diol groups not found in non-glycated proteins, which

could be separated and determined by boronate affinity high performance liquid chromatography(87). Reference clinical guidelines according to American Diabetes Association are used to identify prediabetes as the following criteria: fasting plasma glucose between 100 mg/dL (5.6 mmol/L) to 125 mg/dL (6.9 mmol/L); or an A1C from 5.7% to 6.4% (65) (Table 3). We excluded participants who had diabetes, determined with either self-reported diabetes or clinical evidence on diabetes (plasma glucose concentration  $\geq$  200 mg/dl; or fasting plasma glucose  $\geq$  126 mg/dl; or 2-hour post load glucose  $\geq$  200 mg/dl; or A1C  $\geq$  6.5 %). The undiagnosed prediabetes was determined by comparing self-reported prediabetes status with clinical examination determinants. Subjects were categorized into undiagnosed prediabetes if they had clinical indicators of prediabetes but were currently not aware or not diagnosed prediabetes category.

#### 3.3.3.2 Measurement of Undiagnosed Hypertension

Another outcome variable is the undiagnosed hypertension. Participants were interviewed whether they had ever been told by a doctor or other health professional that they had hypertension, also called high blood pressure. All blood pressure determinations (systolic and diastolic) were measured in MECs for 4 attempts using a mercury sphygmomanometer. After resting 5 minutes for the first attempt, 2 consecutive blood pressure readings were obtained from participants. A fourth measure might be taken if the measurements of blood pressure are interrupted or incomplete (88). In order to use the accurate blood pressure reading from participants in our analysis, we dropped the first reading and used the average the other reading(s), if there is more than one measurement. If only one measurement was available, that

reading was used in the study. Clinic hypertension in our study was defined as  $BP \ge 140/90$  mm Hg according to the Seventh report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure (77). The undiagnosed hypertension was determined by comparing self-reported hypertension status with clinical examination determinants. Subjects were categorized into undiagnosed hypertension if they had clinical high blood pressure but were currently not aware or not diagnosed by a doctor or health care professional.

#### 3.3.3.3 Measurement of Undiagnosed Hyperlipidemia

The third outcome variable is undiagnosed hyperlipidemia. Participants were asked during the household interview that whether they were ever told they had high blood cholesterol level by a doctor or other health professional. Serum cholesterol levels were tested only on participants who fasted at least 8.5 hours or more but less than 24 hours examined in the morning session (89). In an enzymatic method, esterified cholesterol was converted to cholesterol by cholesterol esterase (90). Trinder reaction was used as the final step to produce a colored product which could be measured at 505 nm and it was specific for cholesterol (90). HDL-cholesterol was determined by a PEG enzymatic method specific for HDL-cholesterol (90). Triglycerides are fatty acid esters of glycerol that have three hydroxyl groups, a two-reagent enzymatic method was conducted specific for measuring triglycerides (89). LDL-cholesterol was calculated from measured values of total cholesterol, triglycerides, and HDL-cholesterol according to the Friedewald calculation: [LDL-cholesterol] = [total cholesterol] – [HDL-cholesterol] – [triglycerides/5] (89). The criteria used to define hyperlipidemia are as follows: LDL-cholesterol  $\geq$  130 mg/dl (69); or total cholesterol  $\geq$  240 mg/dl (63); or triglycerides  $\geq$  150 mg/dl (70); or

HDL-cholesterol <40 mg/dl for men and <50 mg/dl for women (70) (Table 3). The undiagnosed hyperlipidemia was determined by comparing self-reported hyperlipidemia status with clinical determinants. Subjects were categorized into undiagnosed hyperlipidemia if they had clinical high levels of blood lipids but were currently not aware or not diagnosed by a doctor or health care professional.

Undiagnosed chronic conditions	Self-reported condition	Clinical evidence of condition
Undiagnosed	Not being told by a doctor	1) Fasting plasma glucose= 100-125 mg/dl; or
prediabetes	or health care professional	2) A1C=5.7-6.4%
	that they had prediabetes	
Undiagnosed	Not being told by a doctor	$BP \ge 140/90 \text{ mm Hg}$
hypertension	or health care professional	
	that they had hypertension	
Undignosed	Not being told by a doctor	1) LDL-cholesterol $\geq$ 130 mg/dl; or
hyperlipidemia	or health care professional	2) total cholesterol $\geq$ 240 mg/dl; or
	that they had	3) triglycerides $\geq$ 150 mg/dl; or
	hyperlipidemia	4) HDL-cholesterol <40 mg/dl for men and <50
		mg/dl for women

Table 3 Definition of undiagnosed chronic conditions

Sources: American Diabetes Association, 2011; Fryar, 2010; Chobanian, 2003; NCEP Expert

Panel, 2001; Kompoti, 2006.

#### 3.3.4 Statistical Analysis and Confounding Variables

All estimates were weighted to account for the unequal probability of selection that resulted from the survey cluster design, nonresponse, and oversampling of certain target population (91, 92). MEC examinations weighting variable were used for these analyses. Because Decennial Census counts to estimate population developed by the Bureau of the Census became available in 2000, combining NHANES 1999-2000 with 2001-2002 must use the 4-year sample weights provided by NCHS since these were created to account for difference population bases for NHANES 1999-2000 and later years (93). To analyze NHANES 1999-2008, a ten year weight was needed, which was 2/5 of the 4-year MEC weight for NHANES 1999-2002 and 1/5 of the 2-year MEC weight for NHANES 2003-2008. Data were analyzed using SAS 9.2 software (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). NHANES 1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006 and 2007-2008 data files were merged to obtain the study sample. Descriptive statistics were used to depict background characteristics of participants categorized by food security status. Odds ratios (OR) were estimated by logistic regression models for the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, with full food security as referent group at P < 0.05 significant level.

Confounding variables included in the logistic regression models were age, BMI, poverty income ratio (PIR), sex, race/ethnicity, health insurance status and education levels. In our study, age, BMI and levels and PIR were continuous variables. PIR was used to present poverty status as it is an index calculated by dividing family income by an annually poverty threshold specific to family size (94). According to the guidelines of NHANES analyses that sample sizes were small for some race/ethnic groups, race/ethnicity was categorized to Mexican-American and others, non-Hispanic White, and non-Hispanic Black (91, 92). Health insurance status was

obtained from the household questionnaires and reflected whether the participants were covered by health insurance or some other type of health care plan including health insurance obtained through employment or purchased directly as well as government programs such as Medicare and Medicaid. Education levels were collapsed into two categories: less than high school and high school or equivalent or higher degree.

### 3.4 Results

#### 3.4.1 Sample Characteristics

Socio-demographic, economic and undiagnosed chronic condition characteristics of subjects in the three different chronic condition subsamples were presented in Table 4, 5, 6. The smallest sample size was for the hyperlipidemia analysis (N=10721). In each chronic condition subsample, 12.21% individuals had undiagnosed prediabetes (Table 4), 6.07% had undiagnosed hypertension (Table 5) and 22.67% had undiagnosed hyperlipidemia (Table 6).

#### 3.4.2 Adults Food Security Status and Undiagnosed Chronic Conditions

Results of the association between food security status and undiagnosed chronic conditions are presented in Table 7 (crude value) and Table 8 (adjusted value). Overall, food security status had relationship with undiagnosed chronic conditions, but the relationship was not consistent.

Undiagnosed prediabetes was significantly related to food security status among adults (P<0.05) (Table 7, 8). Both marginal food security and low and very low food security were more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes (odds ratio (OR) 1.45, 95% CI 1.18-1.78; OR 1.49, 95% CI 1.17-1.88) (Table 8). In the crude analysis, the odds of undiagnosed prediabetes was

1.34 (95% CI 1.11-1.62) for those with marginal food security and 1.25 (95% CI 1.03-1.53) for those with low and very low food security (Table 7).

Undiagnosed hypertension was not significantly related to either marginal food security (OR 0.96, 95% CI 0.70- 1.29) or low and very low food security (OR 0.85, 95% CI 0.69- 1.04) in the crude analysis. After controlling for confounding variables, there were also no significant relationship between food security status and undiagnosed hypertension, with an odds ratio of 0.94 for marginal food secure adults (95% CI 0.69- 1.28) and 0.83 for those who were low and very low food security (95% CI 0.66- 1.04) (Table 8).

Undiagnosed hyperlipidemia was linked to low and very low food security in the crude model (OR 0.81, 95% CI 0.68 0.96) (Table 7). There was no significant relationship between adult food secure categories and undiagnosed hyperlipidemia after confounding for confounding variables (Table 8).

Characteristic	Fully food security (n= 8245)	Marginal food security (n= 1034)	Low and very low food security (n= 1496)	Sample Total (N=10775)
	mean ±SE			
Age in y	$40.83{\pm}0.25$	$36.11 \pm 0.39$	$36.30 \pm 0.40$	$40.09 \pm 0.21$
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$27.56{\pm}0.10$	$28.78{\pm}0.28$	$28.03{\pm}0.28$	$27.68{\pm}0.09$
PIR <sup>1</sup>	$3.50 \pm 0.04$	$1.78 \pm 0.07$	$1.43 \pm 0.04$	$3.19 \pm 0.04$
		Perce	entage (%)	
Sex				
Men	49.15	47.37	49.78	49.09
Women	50.85	52.63	50.22	50.91
_				
Race		~ / ~ ~		
Non-Hispanic	83.72	54.23	58.83	79.42
White	10.01	22.40	20 54	11.00
Non-Hispanic	10.01	23.48	20.56	11.90
Black	C 27	22.20	20 (1	0.00
$\Lambda$ mariaan <sup>2</sup>	0.27	22.29	20.01	8.08
American				
Health insurance				
Covered	83.87	58.17	53.29	79.29
Not covered	16.13	41.83	46.71	20.71
Education				
$\geq$ High school	88.54	70.68	63.86	85.03
< High school	11.46	29.32	36.14	14.97
Undiagnosed	11.70	15.06	14.76	12.21
prediabetes				

Table 4.Characteristics of adult participants (20-64y) by food security status, NHANES 1999-2008

Sample used for the undiagnosed prediabetes analyses. All values were weighted and design corrections were applied to represent the non-pregnant and non- lactating population of non-elderly adults (20-64y). Participants had complete data regarding age, BMI, PIR, sex, race health insurance, education and prediabetes information.

<sup>1</sup> Poverty income ratio, an index calculated by dividing family income by an annually poverty threshold specific to family size (94).

<sup>2</sup> Including other Hispanics.

Characteristic	Fully food security (n= 10073)	Marginal food security (n= 1224)	Low and very low food security (n= 1897)	Sample Total (N= 13194)
	mean ±SE			
Age in y	42.23±0.24	$38.14 \pm 0.44$	$38.22 \pm 0.40$	$41.57{\pm}0.20$
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$28.24{\pm}0.11$	$29.63{\pm}0.27$	$28.86{\pm}0.27$	$28.39{\pm}0.10$
PIR <sup>1</sup>	$3.50 \pm 0.04$	$1.77{\pm}0.06$	$1.39{\pm}~0.04$	$3.18 \pm 0.04$
		Percent	tage (%)	
Sex				
Men	51.11	48.59	50.28	50.87
Women	48.89	51.41	49.72	49.13
Race				
Non-Hispanic White	82.88	53.54	59.59	78.70
Non-Hispanic Black	10.57	23.64	20.36	12.38
Mexican American <sup>2</sup>	6.55	22.82	20.05	8.92
Health insurance				
Covered	84.02	59.68	55.18	79.62
Not covered	15.98	40.32	44.82	20.38
Education				
> High school	87 37	69 74	61 47	83 68
< High school	12.63	30.26	38 53	16 32
	12.03	50.20	50.55	10.32
Undiagnosed	6.18	5.91	5.28	6.07
hypertension				

Table 5. Characteristics of adult participants (20-64y) by food security status, NHANES 1999-2008

Sample used for the undiagnosed hypertension analyses. All values were weighted and design corrections were applied to represent the non-pregnant and non- lactating population of non-elderly adults (20-64y). Participants had complete data regarding age, BMI, PIR, sex, race health insurance, education and hypertension information.

<sup>1</sup>Poverty income ratio, an index calculated by dividing family income by an annually poverty threshold specific to family size (94).

<sup>2</sup> Including other Hispanics.

Characteristic	Fully food security (n= 8452)	Marginal food security (n= 888)	Low and very low food security (n= 1381)	Sample Total (N=10721)
	mean ±SE			
Age in y	$43.41{\pm}0.25$	$39.39{\pm}0.55$	39.33±0.44	$42.83{\pm}0.22$
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$28.20{\pm}~0.12$	29.52± 0.33	28.99±0.30	28.35±0.11
PIR <sup>1</sup>	$3.63 \pm 0.04$	1.87±0.075	1.44±0.04	$3.34{\pm}0.04$
		Perce	entage (%)	
Sex				
Men	50.22	48.55	48.55	49.98
Women	49.78	51.45	51.45	50.02
Pace				
Non-Hispanic	83.03	56 55	60.64	80.37
White	05.75	50.55	00.04	00.37
Non-Hispanic	10.33	24.29	21.84	12.12
Black	10.00	21122	21.01	12.12
Mexican	5.73	19.16	17.52	7.51
American <sup>2</sup>				
Health insurance	0.4 70	< 1 <b>50</b>	<b>7</b> 0 <b>0</b> 0	
Covered	86.73	64.52	58.29	83.02
Not covered	13.27	35.48	41.71	16.98
Education				
> High school	88 84	72.15	64 76	85 82
< High school	11.16	27.85	35.24	14.18
		2,.00		1
Undiagnosed	23.05	21.81	19.49	22.67
hyperlipidemia				

Table 6. Characteristics of adult participants (20-64y) by food security status, NHANES 1999-2008

Sample used for the undiagnosed hyperlipidemia analyses. All values were weighted and design corrections were applied to represent the non-pregnant and non-lactating population of nonelderly adults (20-64y). Participants had complete data regarding age, BMI, PIR, sex, race health insurance, education and hyperlipidemia information.

<sup>1</sup>Poverty income ratio, an index calculated by dividing family income by an annually poverty threshold specific to family size (94). <sup>2</sup> Including other Hispanics

	Undiagnosed	Undiagnosed	Undiagnosed
	OR $(n = 10775)$	OR (n= 13194)	OR $(n = 10/21)$
Full food security	1.00	1.00	1.00
Marginal food security	1.34 (1.11 1.62)	0.96 (0.70 1.29)	0.93 (0.75 1.17)
Low and very low food security	1.25 (1.03 1.53)	0.85 (0.69 1.04)	0.81 (0.68 0.96)

Table 7.Relationship of food security status to undiagnosed chronic conditions among adult (20-64y) without adjustment, NHANES 1999-2008

All values are weighted and design corrections are applied to represent the non-pregnant and non-lactating population of the US adults. Odds ratios (OR) were estimated by logistic regression models for the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia, with full food security as referent group at P< 0.05 significant level.

	Undiagnosed	Undiagnosed	Undiagnosed
	prediabetes	hypertension	hyperlipidemia
	OR (n= 10775)	OR (n=13194)	OR (n= 10721)
Full food security	1.00	1.00	1.00
Marginal food security	1.45 (1.18 1.78)	0.94 (0.69 1.28)	0.94 (0.74 1.19)
Low and very low food security	1.49 (1.17 1.88)	0.83 (0.66 1.04)	0.84 (0.68 1.03)
Age in y	1.05 (1.05 1.06)	1.04 (1.03 1.05)	1.00 (1.00 1.01)
BMI $(kg/m^2)$	1.07 (1.06 1.08)	1.02 (1.01 1.03)	1.06 (1.05 1.07)
PIR <sup>1</sup>	1.05 (0.98 1.13)	0.99 (0.92 1.05)	1.00 (0.95 1.05)
Women	0.61 (0.54 0.67)	0.56 (0.46 0.67)	1.05 (0.93 1.18)
Non-Hispanic Black	1.45 (1.07 1.98)	1.38 (1.13 1.68)	0.65 (0.57 0.75)
Mexican American <sup>2</sup>	1.51 (1.05 2.18)	1.02 (0.82 1.26)	0.88 (0.73 1.05)
No health insurance	1.30 (1.09 1.55)	1.37 (1.09 1.72)	0.88 (0.77 1.02)
Educ < High school	1.15 (0.91 1.44)	1.09 (0.88 1.35)	0.98 (0.86 1.13)

Table 8.Relationship of food security status to undiagnosed chronic conditions among adult (20-64y) after adjustment, NHANES 1999-2008

All values are weighted and design corrections are applied to represent the non-pregnant and non-lactating population of the US adults. Odds ratios (OR) were estimated by logistic regression models for the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed diabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia at P< 0.05 significant level. Age, BMI and PIR are continuous and the referent groups for category variables are: full food security, men, non-Hispanic White, having health insurance, and education level of high school degree or more.

<sup>1</sup> Poverty income ratio, an index calculated by dividing family income by an annually poverty threshold specific to family size (94).

<sup>2</sup> Including other Hispanic

## 3.5 Discussion

Our study is the first, to our knowledge, to examine the relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions, including undiagnosed prediabetes, hypertension and hyperlipidemia. A significant finding in this study is that adults with marginal food security and with low and very low food security were more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes. Of the previous studies examining the relationship between food insecurity and diabetes, most studies found food insecure adults were more likely to be diabetic (6-11, 14). Interestingly, Seligman et al. observed food insecurity was associated with clinical evidence of diabetes, but not with self-reported diabetes (14). Their study supports our observation that food insecure individuals are less likely to be aware of their risk for diabetes.

The observed positive relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed prediabetes implies that food insecure individuals could be a vulnerable group of undiagnosed prediabetes, who might have poor health behavior of both personal health practices and use of health services. As prediabetes is a consequent stage leading diabetes and high risk to develop CAD if blood glucose keeps increasing without being controlled (65), it is important to determine vulnerable groups of undiagnosed prediabetes. There are underlying mechanisms whereby food insecure adults are more likely to have undiagnosed prediabetes. One possibility for this relationship is that individuals with limited resources, such as low family income, may be forced to pay for basic needs, such as food, health insurance, or other competing needs, rather than seeking health care services.

On the other hand, we did not find relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia after adjusting for confounders. These results suggest that undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia may be affected by other factors, such as age and

BMI. Previous studies examining the relationship between food insecurity and hypertension and hyperlipidemia, have not yielded consistent (7, 10-12, 14, 16-18). The relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed prediabetes exists, but not with undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia. One possibility is the latent period for diabetes, especially type 2 diabetes, may be longer than that of hypertension and hyperlipidemia. Consequently the longer latency period allows prediabetes to be observed more frequently.

There are several strengths of this study. First, this study uses both self-report and clinical examination to measure chronic conditions. Clinical based measurements are expensive, which may not be included in previous studies. Second, food security status considers a 12-month period to improve sensitivity and reliability of food security measurement, which can avoid changes between different period of time, such as months and seasons (37). In addition, the sample of this study is representative to non-institutionalized US civilians.

The limitations of our study are that we use only both fasting plasma glucose and A1C as measurement of clinical evidence of prediabetes because of the unavailability of oral glucose tolerance test in NHANES 1999-2004, which may underestimate prediabetes among patients who are overweight or obese (67). Because of the sampling design of NHANES, homeless individuals are not included in the analysis. Our study is based on cross-sectional data using regression models which do not permit an effect-causal relationship (58). Further study is needed to determine the mechanism of relationship between food insecurity and undiagnosed chronic conditions.

# 3.6 Conclusion

The association between food insecurity with undiagnosed prediabetes was significant, but not with undiagnosed hypertension and hyperlipidemia. These results indicate that food insecure adults may be unaware of their risk status for diabetes. Screening for diabetes for all adults, especially those who are food insecure, appear to be warranted. These findings have important practical implications for federal programs and private organizations that serve food insecure populations. Screening initiatives within federal programs, such as the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, are needed.

# References

1. Coleman-Jensen A, Nord M, Andrews M, Carlson S. Household Food Security in the United States in 2010. 2011.

2. Anderson SA. Core indicators of nutritional state for difficult-to-sample populations. The Journal of nutrition. 1990;120.

3. Gelberg L, Andersen RM, Leake BD. The Behavioral Model for Vulnerable Populations: application to medical care use and outcomes for homeless people. Health services research. 2000 Feb;34:1273-302.

4. Reid KW, Vittinghoff E, Kushel MB. Association between the level of housing instability, economic standing and health care access: a meta-regression. J Health Care Poor Underserved. 2008 Nov;19:1212-28.

5. Lim YW, Andersen R, Leake B, Cunningham W, Gelberg L. How accessible is medical care for homeless women? Med Care. 2002 Jun;40:510-20.

6. Biros MH, Hoffman PL, Resch K. The prevalence and perceived health consequences of hunger in emergency department patient populations. Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine. 2005 Apr;12:310-7.

7. Holben DH, Pheley AM. Diabetes risk and obesity in food-insecure households in rural Appalachian Ohio. Prev Chronic Dis. 2006 Jul;3:A82.

8. Marjerrison S, Cummings EA, Glanville NT, Kirk SF, Ledwell M. Prevalance and associations of food insecurity in children with diabetes mellitus. J Pediatr. 2010 Apr;158:607-11.

9. Seligman HK, Bindman AB, Vittinghoff E, Kanaya AM, Kushel MB. Food insecurity is associated with diabetes mellitus: results from the National Health Examination and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2002. J Gen Intern Med. 2007 Jul;22:1018-23.

10. Terrell A. Is food insecurity associated with chronic disease and chronic disease control? Ethnicity & Disease. 2009;19.

11. Vozoris NT, Tarasuk VS. Household food insufficiency is associated with poorer health. J Nutr. 2003;133:120-6.

12. Tayie FA, Zizza CA. Food insecurity and dyslipidemia among adults in the United States. Prev Med. 2009 May;48:480-5.

13. Tayie FA, Zizza CA. Height differences and the associations between food insecurity, percentage body fat and BMI among men and women. Public Health Nutr. 2009 Oct;12:1855-61.

14. Seligman HK, Laraia BA, Kushel MB. Food insecurity is associated with chronic disease among low-income NHANES participants. J Nutr. 2010 Feb;140:304-10.

15. Xu B, Locher J, Lee JS, Buys D, Zizza CA. Smoking modifies the association between food insecurity and physical performance. J Nutr Gerontol Geriatr. 2011;30:140-53.

16. Weigel MM, Armijos RX, Hall YP, Ramirez Y, Orozco R. The household food insecurity and health outcomes of U.S.-Mexico border migrant and seasonal farmworkers. J Immigr Minor Health. 2007 Jul;9:157-69.

17. Dixon LB, Winkleby MA, Radimer KL. Dietary intakes and serum nutrients differ between adults from food-insufficient and food-sufficient families: Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1988-1994. J Nutr. 2001 Apr;131:1232-46.

18. Parker ED, Widome R, Nettleton JA, Pereira MA. Food security and metabolic syndrome in U.S. adults and adolescents: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999-2006. Ann Epidemiol. 2010 May;20:364-70.

19. Zhang X, Beckles GL, Bullard KM, Gregg EW, Albright AL, Barker L, Zhang X, Ruiz-Holguin R, Cerqueira MT, et al. Access to health care and undiagnosed diabetes along the United States-Mexico border. Revista panamericana de salud publica = Pan American journal of public health. 2010 Sep;28:182-9.

20. Wilder RP, Majumdar SR, Klarenbach SW, Jacobs P. Socio-economic status and undiagnosed diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2005 Oct;70:26-30.

21. Franse LV, Di Bari M, Shorr RI, Resnick HE, van Eijk JT, Bauer DC, Newman AB, Pahor M, Health A, Body Composition Study G. Type 2 diabetes in older well-functioning people: who is undiagnosed? Data from the Health, Aging, and Body Composition study. Diabetes care. 2001 Dec;24:2065-70.

22. Schober SE, Makuc DM, Zhang C, Kennedy-Stephenson J, Burt V. Health insurance affects diagnosis and control of hypercholesterolemia and hypertension among adults aged 20-64: United States, 2005-2008. NCHS Data Brief. 2011 Jan:1-8.

23. Eamranond PP, Patel KV, Legedza AT, Marcantonio ER, Leveille SG. The association of language with prevalence of undiagnosed hypertension among older Mexican Americans. Ethn Dis. 2007 Autumn;17:699-706.

24. Plantinga LC, Crews DC, Coresh J, Miller ER, 3rd, Saran R, Yee J, Hedgeman E, Pavkov M, Eberhardt MS, et al. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease in US adults with undiagnosed diabetes or prediabetes. Clinical journal of the American Society of Nephrology : CJASN. 2010 Apr;5:673-82.

25. Ayanian JZ, Zaslavsky AM, Weissman JS, Schneider EC, Ginsburg JA. Undiagnosed hypertension and hypercholesterolemia among uninsured and insured adults in the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Am J Public Health. 2003 Dec;93:2051-4.

26. Wunderlich GS. Food insecurity and hunger in the United States: An assessment of the measure: Natl Academy Pr; 2006.

27. Council NR. Food insecurity and hunger in the United States: An assessment of the measure: Natl Academy Pr; 2006.

28. Carlson SJ, Andrews MS, Bickel GW. Measuring food insecurity and hunger in the United States: development of a national benchmark measure and prevalence estimates. The Journal of nutrition. 1999;129:510S.

29. Hamilton WL, Cook JT. Household food security in the United States in 1995: technical report of the food security measurement project. 1997.

30. Bickel G, Nord M, Price C, Hamilton W, Cook J. Guide to measuring household food security. US Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Analysis, Nutrition, and Evaluation <u>http://www fns usda gov/fsec/FILES/Guide% 20to% 20Measuring%</u> 20Household% 20Food% 20Security (3-23-00) pdf. 2000.

31. Alaimo K, Froelich A. Alternative Construction of a Food Insecurity and Hunger Measure From the 1995 Current Population Survey Food Security Supplement Data. 2004; 2004.

32. USDA. Food Security in the United States: Definitions of Hunger and Food Security. [cited; Available from: <u>http://www.ers.usda.gov/briefing/foodsecurity/labels.htm</u>

33. Nord M, Andrews M, Carlson S. Household food security in the United States, 2004. USDA-ERS Economic Research Report No 11. 2005.

34. CDC. National Center for Health Statistics. National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys, 2007-2008 Overview [cited 2011 October, 25]; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_07\_08/overviewbrochure\_0708.pdf

35. CDC. National Center for Health Statistics. National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys 1999-2010 Survey Content. [cited; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/survey\_content\_99\_10.pdf</u>

36. Service ER. Household Food Security in the United States, 1998 and 1999 Detailed Statistical Report. 2002 [cited 2011 November 10]; Available from: http://www.ers.usda.gov/publications/efan02011/efan02011.pdf

37. Nord M, Andrews M, Carlson S. Household food security in the United States, 2008.2009.

38. Nord M, Andersen M. Household food security in the United States, 2006. 2007.

39. Frongillo EA. Understanding obesity and program participation in the context of poverty and food insecurity. J Nutr. 2003 Jul;133:2117-8.

40. Freedman DA, Bell BA. Access to healthful foods among an urban food insecure population: perceptions versus reality. Journal of urban health : bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine. 2009 Nov;86:825-38.

41. Rose D. Economic determinants and dietary consequences of food insecurity in the United States. The Journal of nutrition. 1999;129:517S.

42. Champagne CM, Casey PH, Connell CL, Stuff JE, Gossett JM, Harsha DW, McCabe-Sellers B, Robbins JM, Simpson PM, et al. Poverty and food intake in rural America: diet quality is lower in food insecure adults in the Mississippi Delta. J Am Diet Assoc. 2007 Nov;107:1886-94.

43. Campbell CC. Food insecurity: a nutritional outcome or a predictor variable? J Nutr. 1991 Mar;121:408-15.

44. Bhattacharya J, Currie J, Haider S. Poverty, food insecurity, and nutritional outcomes in children and adults. Journal of Health economics. 2004;23:839-62.

45. Hampton T. Food insecurity harms health, well-being of millions in the United States. JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association. 2007;298:1851.

46. Cook JT, Frank DA, Berkowitz C, Black MM, Casey PH, Cutts DB, Meyers AF, Zaldivar N, Skalicky A, Levenson S. Food insecurity is associated with adverse health outcomes among human infants and toddlers. The Journal of nutrition. 2004;134:1432.

47. Lee JS, Frongillo EA, Jr. Nutritional and health consequences are associated with food insecurity among U.S. elderly persons. J Nutr. 2001 May;131:1503-9.

48. Olson CM. Nutrition and health outcomes associated with food insecurity and hunger. J Nutr. 1999;129:S521-S4.

49. Sharkey JR. Risk and presence of food insufficiency are associated with low nutrient intakes and multimorbidity among homebound older women who receive home-delivered meals. J Nutr. 2003 Nov;133:3485-91.

50. Drewnowski A, Darmon N. Food choices and diet costs: an economic analysis. J Nutr. 2005 Apr;135:900-4.

51. Monsivais P, Drewnowski A. The rising cost of low-energy-density foods. J Am Diet Assoc. 2007 Dec;107:2071-6.

52. Zizza CA, Duffy PA, Gerrior SA. Food insecurity is not associated with lower energy intakes. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2008 Aug;16:1908-13.

53. Tarasuk VS, Beaton GH. Women's dietary intakes in the context of household food insecurity. The Journal of nutrition. 1999;129:672.

54. Seligman HK, Davis TC, Schillinger D, Wolf MS. Food insecurity is associated with hypoglycemia and poor diabetes self-management in a low-income sample with diabetes. J Health Care Poor Underserved. Nov;21:1227-33.

55. Dietz WH. Does hunger cause obesity? Pediatrics. 1995;95:766.

56. Franklin B, Jones A, Love D, Puckett S, Macklin J, White-Means S. Exploring mediators of food insecurity and obesity: a review of recent literature. J Community Health. 2012 Feb;37:253-64.

57. Hanson KL, Sobal J, Frongillo EA. Gender and marital status clarify associations between food insecurity and body weight. The Journal of nutrition. 2007;137:1460.

58. Wilde PE, Peterman JN. Individual weight change is associated with household food security status. The Journal of nutrition. 2006;136:1395.

59. Whitaker RC, Sarin A. Change in food security status and change in weight are not associated in urban women with preschool children. J Nutr. 2007 Sep;137:2134-9.

60. Laraia BA, Siega-Riz AM, Gundersen C. Household food insecurity is associated with self-reported pregravid weight status, gestational weight gain, and pregnancy complications. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010 May;110:692-701.

61. Olson CM, Strawderman MS. The relationship between food insecurity and obesity in rural childbearing women. J Rural Health. 2008 Winter;24:60-6.

62. Hadaegh F, Bozorgmanesh MR, Ghasemi A, Harati H, Saadat N, Azizi F. High prevalence of undiagnosed diabetes and abnormal glucose tolerance in the Iranian urban population: Tehran Lipid and Glucose Study. BMC public health. 2008;8:176.

63. Fryar CD, Hirsch R, Eberhardt MS, Yoon SS, Wright JD. Hypertension, high serum total cholesterol, and diabetes: racial and ethnic prevalence differences in U.S. adults, 1999-2006. NCHS Data Brief. 2010 Apr:1-8.

64. (CDC) CfDCaP. National Diabetes Fact Sheet, 2007 General Information. 2008 [cited 2011 november 10]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pubs/pdf/ndfs\_2007.pdf</u>

65. American Diabetes A. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes care. 2011 Jan;34 Suppl 1:S62-9.

66. Cowie CC, Rust KF, Byrd-Holt DD, Eberhardt MS, Flegal KM, Engelgau MM, Saydah SH, Williams DE, Geiss LS, Gregg EW. Prevalence of diabetes and impaired fasting glucose in adults in the US population. Diabetes care. 2006;29:1263.

67. Cosson E, Hamo-Tchatchouang E, Banu I, Nguyen MT, Chiheb S, Ba H, Valensi P. A large proportion of prediabetes and diabetes goes undiagnosed when only fasting plasma glucose and/or HbA1c are measured in overweight or obese patients. Diabetes & metabolism. 2010 Sep;36:312-8.

68. Rosendorff C. Hypertension and coronary artery disease: a summary of the American Heart Association scientific statement. Journal of clinical hypertension. 2007 Oct;9:790-5.

69. National Cholesterol Education Program Expert Panel on Detection E, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults. Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III) final report. Circulation. 2002 Dec 17;106:3143-421.

70. Kompoti M, Mariolis A, Alevizos A, Kyrazis I, Protopsaltis I, Dimou E, Lentzas I, Levisianou D, Gova A, Melidonis A. Elevated serum triglycerides is the strongest single indicator for the presence of metabolic syndrome in patients with type 2 diabetes. Cardiovascular diabetology. 2006;5:21.

71. CDC. National diabetes fact sheet: general information and national estimates on diabetes in the United States, 2011. 2011 [cited; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pubs/pdf/ndfs\_2011.pdf

72. CDC. National diabetes fact sheet: general information and national estimates on diabetes in the United States, 2007. 2008 [cited; Available from: <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pubs/pdf/ndfs\_2007.pdf">http://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pubs/pdf/ndfs\_2007.pdf</a>

73. Harris MI, Eastman RC. Early detection of undiagnosed non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. JAMA. 1996 Oct 16;276:1261-2.

74. Flores-Le Roux JA, Comin J, Pedro-Botet J, Benaiges D, Puig-de Dou J, Chillaron JJ, Goday A, Bruguera J, Cano-Perez JF. Seven-year mortality in heart failure patients with undiagnosed diabetes: an observational study. Cardiovascular diabetology. 2011;10:39.

75. Harris MI, Klein R, Welborn TA, Knuiman MW. Onset of NIDDM occurs at least 4-7 yr before clinical diagnosis. Diabetes Care. 1992 Jul;15:815-9.

76. Academies IoMIotN. A Population-Based Policy and Systems Change Approach to Prevent and Control Hypertension. Washington, DC; 2010.

77. Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JL, Jr., Jones DW, Materson BJ, Oparil S, et al. Seventh report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention,

Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure. Hypertension. 2003 Dec;42:1206-52.

78. Kuklina EV, Yoon PW, Keenan NL. Trends in high levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in the United States, 1999-2006. JAMA. 2009 Nov 18;302:2104-10.

79. Choi BG, Vilahur G, Yadegar D, Viles-Gonzalez JF, Badimon JJ. The role of highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol in the prevention and possible treatment of cardiovascular diseases. Curr Mol Med. 2006 Aug;6:571-87.

80. Gorton D, Bullen CR, Mhurchu CN. Environmental influences on food security in highincome countries. Nutrition reviews. 2010 Jan;68:1-29.

81. Zhang X, Geiss LS, Cheng YJ, Beckles GL, Gregg EW, Kahn HS. The missed patient with diabetes: how access to health care affects the detection of diabetes. Diabetes care. 2008 Sep;31:1748-53.

82. Wee CC, Hamel MB, Huang A, Davis RB, Mittleman MA, McCarthy EP. Obesity and undiagnosed diabetes in the U.S. Diabetes care. 2008 Sep;31:1813-5.

83. CDC. National Center for Health Statistics. National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys Tutorial. [cited 2011 October 25]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/tutorials/NHANES/SurveyDesign/intro.htm</u>

84. CDC. National Center for Health Statistics.National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys Anthropometric Procedure Manual. [cited; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_03\_04/BM.pdf</u>

85. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey 2005-2006, Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Household and MEC Questionnaire Component: Food Security Questionnaire Data. 2008 [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_05\_06/fsq\_d.pdf</u>

86. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey 2003-2004, Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Household and MEC Questionnaire Component: Food Security Questionnaire Data. 2007 [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_03\_04/fsq\_c.pdf

87. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey Data Documentation 2007 - 2008, Data Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Plasma Fasting Glucose and Insulin [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/nhanes2007-2008/GLU\_E.htm</u>

88. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey Data Documentation 2007 - 2008, Data Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Blood Pressure [cited 2011 November, 12]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/nhanes2007-2008/BPX\_E.htm</u>

89. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey Data Documentation 2007 - 2008, Data Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Triglycerides and LDL-Cholesterol [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/nhanes2007-2008/TRIGLY\_E.htm

90. Statistics NCfH. National Health and Nutritional Examination Survey Data Documentation 2007 - 2008, Codebook, and Frequencies, Total Cholesterol [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/nhanes2007-</u> 2008/TCHOL E.htm

91. NHANES. Analytic Note Regarding 2007-2010 Survey Design Changes and Combining Data Across other Survey Cycles. [cited 2011 November 18]; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/analyticnote\_2007-2010.pdf

92. Statistics NCfH. The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), Anylytic and reporting guidelines 2006 [cited 2011 November 12]; Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_03\_04/nhanes\_analytic\_guidelines\_dec\_2005.pdf

93. Statistics NCfH. NHANES Analytic Guidelines. [cited 2011 November 18]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes\_general\_guidelines\_june\_04.pdf</u>

94. CDC. National Center for Health Statistics. National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys, 2007 - 2008 Data Documentation, Codebook, and Frequencies, Demographic Variables and Sample Weights [cited 2011 October 25]; Available from: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/nhanes2007-2008/DEMO\_E.htm#INDFMPIR</u> Appendix 1. Questions used to assess household food security in the CPS food security supplement (USDA, 2011)

1. "We worried whether our food would run out before we got money to buy more." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

2. "The food that we bought just didn't last and we didn't have money to get more." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

3. "We couldn't afford to eat balanced meals." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

4. In the last 12 months, did you or other adults in the household ever cut the size of your meals or skip meals because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

5. (If yes to question 4) How often did this happen—almost every month, some months but not every month, or in only 1 or 2 months?

6. In the last 12 months, did you ever eat less than you felt you should because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

7. In the last 12 months, were you ever hungry, but didn't eat, because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

8. In the last 12 months, did you lose weight because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

9. In the last 12 months did you or other adults in your household ever not eat for a whole day because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

10. (If yes to question 9) How often did this happen—almost every month, some months but not every month, or in only 1 or 2 months?

(Questions 11-18 were asked only if the household included children age 0-17)

11. "We relied on only a few kinds of low-cost food to feed our children because we were running out of money to buy food." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

12. "We couldn't feed our children a balanced meal, because we couldn't afford that." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

13. "The children were not eating enough because we just couldn't afford enough food." Was that often, sometimes, or never true for you in the last 12 months?

14. In the last 12 months, did you ever cut the size of any of the children's meals because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

15. In the last 12 months, were the children ever hungry but you just couldn't afford more food? (Yes/No)

16. In the last 12 months, did any of the children ever skip a meal because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)

17. (If yes to question 16) How often did this happen—almost every month, some months but not every month, or in only 1 or 2 months?

18. In the last 12 months did any of the children ever not eat for a whole day because there wasn't enough money for food? (Yes/No)